Dear Madam Chair:

 

I am writing in response to your letter dated 28 November 2012 seeking information about the GNSO’s determination to initiate a Policy Development Process (PDP) on the protection of the names of international organizations “in all gTLDs.”

 

We are not aware of a bright line test to distinguish “policy” from “implementation.” As ICANN policy staff noted in its recently published draft framework on policy versus implementation, “[o]ne area that is ripe for further discussion within the ICANN community is identifying the proper process to follow when there are changes to policy recommendations that have already been adopted by the Board, or to the proposals related to the implementation of approved policy recommendations.”  With respect to the protection of names of international organizations, ICANN policy staff noted the following.

Particularly when policy recommendations are stated as high-level principles, ICANN may need more community involvement in reaching the implementation details.  As part of this work, the Board has begun a process of soliciting “policy advice” – advice on whether specific implementation ideas are in-line with the principles stated in policies.  This has been an area of confusion for the community, most recently with the Board request to the GNSO on IOC/Red Cross names.
ICANN, Policy Versus Implementation – Draft Framework, available at http://gnso.icann.org/en/correspondence/policy-implementation-framework-08jan13-en.pdf (8 January 2013).
 

 

We do not dispute the validity of the GAC’s advice to the ICANN Board in May 2011 regarding protections for the International Olympic Committee (“IOC”) and the Red Cross/Red Crescent (“RC/RC”) names, nor do we dispute the fact that ICANN received preliminary legal advice that some 60 countries protect certain intellectual properties of the IOC and RC/RC.   We note, however, that several  laws – like the Nairobi Treaty on the Protection of the Olympic Symbol itself - provide exceptions for non-commercial uses, pre-existing commercial uses, and certain geographic references, among other things.  
In any case, the majority of the Council believes that policy development is needed to determine what, if any, exceptions (i.e., for pre-existing, non-commercial, and/or geographic use) should apply in the domain name context – particularly at the second level and in both new and existing TLDs.
  Importantly, we recognize that the potential expansion of protection to existing TLDs was not originally part of the May 2011 GAC advice and would create new obligations on contracted parties, thus necessitating a full Policy Development Process. 

Likewise, we do not dispute the validity of the GAC’s advice in Toronto with respect to the use of the current .int registration requirements as a starting basis for protection of IGO names and acronyms.  We also appreciate your point that this advice is “complementary” to the provision of the Applicant Guidebook permitting use of the .int registration criteria as the basis for IGOs to file a Legal Rights Objection to a new gTLD application.  We do not understand, however, how a prohibition of even non-infringing uses of an IGO’s acronym at the first or second level is merely an implementation of the Legal Rights Objection policy, which provides for an independent panel to determine whether an applicant’s potential use of the applied-for gTLD would be likely to infringe the objector’s existing IGO name or acronym.  The views and perspectives of various participants in this discussion, including those of the Governmental Advisory Committee, have evolved over time – including quite recently. 

 

It was not the intent of the entire Council to challenge GAC advice on these issues—although that may have been the practical impact of the IGO-INGO PDP.  
Rather, the Council thought it best to adopt a holistic approach to the issue of special protection for IGOs and NGOs.  [Insert rationale(s)???]
.  In addition, a majority of GNSO stakeholders believe that the issues identified above are “policy” matters.    
  Although we also recognize the IPC position that protection for IOC and Red Cross names is an “implementation” matter in line with the intent of the new gTLD policy recommendation that “Strings must not infringe the existing legal rights of others that are recognized and enforceable under generally accepted and internationally recognized principles of law.”

We understand, of course, that the policy development process can be time consuming.  We also understand that some may view resort to policy development as a delaying or blocking tactic.  With respect to the question of enhanced protections for international governmental organizations, however, the GNSO has attempted to find practical solutions to ensure that reasonable protections are in place during the pendency of the policy discussions.  That approach is reflected in the ICANN Board’s recent resolutions to create a moratorium on registration of certain names at the second level pending this policy work. 

Perhaps we are misunderstanding the distinction between “policy” and “implementation” drawn by the GAC, and, as previously stated, the GNSO Council would welcome further dialogue on this point.  Meanwhile, we do take seriously our obligation to respond in a collaborative, timely and transparent way when policy development is necessary. 

�The proposed definition of “policy” in the letter is overbroad, subjective and particularly inappropriate in light of the recent policy versus implementation discussion framework published by ICANN policy staff.  I believe it is better to simply admit that there is no bright line test and recognize that this issue is ripe for further discussion within the ICANN community.





The except inserted from the staff discussion paper suggests that the GAC Proposal on IOC/RCRC protection was an “implementation idea” for which the Board sought “policy advice.”


�“Most” is inaccurate, as a number of these laws do not cite any exceptions.


�We cannot support anything, regardless of the substance, that may be interpreted as a legal opinion on intermediary liability.  Conclusions such as these should not come from the Council, and should always be substantiated with objective facts, research or citations.


�This seems to suggest that the GNSO’s primary remit of policy development relating to the IOC/Red Cross is “to determine what, if any, exceptions (i.e. for pre-existing, non-commercial, and/or geographical use) should apply in the domain name context—particularly at the second level and in both new and existing TLDs.”  If this is ultimately our position as a Council, then I believe it is best to gently back away from the current PDP, at least with respect to the Red Cross designations and Olympicwords, in favor of something much more expeditious and narrow.


�The rather broad scope of the current IGO INGO PDP, which considers “whether there is a need for special protections at the top and second level” of all gTLDs, has the practical effect of second guessing GAC advice with respect to international legal norms and public policy.  In other words, whether intentional or unintentional, the impact of the instant PDP is to challenge, or at least question, not only the GAC’s proposed criteria for protection, but also the GAC’s determination to advance protection for specific two organizations that meet that criteria.


�Please bear in mind that the GAC was careful to propose protections for Red Cross designations, Olympic words and a finite list of IGO acronyms for new gTLDs only.  I cannot recall anyone ever recommending or requesting such protection in all existing gTLDs as well.  Thus, the Council’s response to the GAC needs to fully explain any underlying rationale for the unilateral decision to broaden the scope of the instant PDP well beyond GAC advice to include existing gTLDs.


�The January 8, 2013 policy versus implementation discussion paper published by ICANN policy staff recognizes the need for a formal definition and framework.  It may be inappropriate to refer any existing definition.


�As you may recall, the original IPC position on this issue is that IOC/Red Cross protection should not be subject to a PDP.  That position is not reflected in the letter, and it should be reflected, even if it is reflected as a minority view.





